Professor Hal Gabow served on the faculty from 1973 to his retirement in 2008. He received a doctorate from Stanford University, under the supervision of Harold Stone (Stanford) and also Gene Lawler (UC Berkeley).  His thesis was on efficient algorithms for matching on graphs, an interest he pursued throughout his career. 

His wife Patricia Acquaviva Gabow is a medical doctor, currently CEO of Denver Health and Hospital Authority. In 2009 she was listed in 5280 magazine's 25 Most Powerful People in Denver, and in Modern HealthCare magazine's 100 Most Powerful People in Medicine. Their daughter Tenaya is on the chemistry faculty at Red Rocks Community College. Their son Aaron is a software engineer in the bioinformatics department of Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Institute in New York.

Hal’s research and teaching interests are in the design of efficient combinatorial algorithms and data structures, problems on graphs, combinatorial optimization, and using linear programming for good algorithms. His former doctoral students are currently on the faculties of Colorado State University, Gustavus Adolphus College, North Carolina State University, the University of California Santa Cruz and the University of Georgia. Hal was active in the ACM, including serving as founding Editor-in-Chief of ACM’s Transactions on Algorithms. He was named an ACM Fellow in 2002. 

Since retiring he’s done a lot of piano playing.
Professor William Waite began his studies in physics in 1956 at Oberlin college. After graduation, he married Joanne Ilene Lischer and entered graduate school at Columbia in Electrical Engineering. He completed his doctorate, “The Synthesis of Multidimensional Iterative Networks,” at Columbia University in 1965 and joined the Electrical Engineering Department in Boulder the following year. The Waites’ son, William Frederick, was born in 1970, the same year as the birth of the Computer Science Department, and Waite become a member of the department while continuing to serve on the ECE faculty. 
His career was marked by wide travel from one side of the globe to the other with visiting positions at Macquarie University, Universität Paderborn, Griffith University, the Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology, Technische Universität Darmstadt, Universidad Nacional de San Luis, the Australian National University, Queensland University of Technology, the German National Research Center for Information Technology at Birlinghoven Castle, the University of Melbourne, Universität Karlsruhe, Culham Laboratory, Monash University, Bell Telephone Laboratories, University of Cambridge, Columbia University, and the University of Sydney. In 2006, after forty years on our faculty, he retired and was appointed as Professor Emeritus.
Professor Waite’s first textbook, Implementing Software for Non-Numeric Algorithms, appeared in 1973, and he continues to write today with the recent publication of Generating Software from Specifications, coauthored by his international colleagues Uwe Kastens and Anthony Sloane. Throughout his career, he published six books and over seventy research papers, many of which were collaborations with his research students.
Bill continues to develop the Eli translator construction system with colleagues in Germany and Australia. He has joined the Civil Air Patrol, and serves as a flight instructor and check pilot.  In December, he completed a week-long course at Cessna to transition to the “Technically Advanced Aircraft” now entering the Civil Air Patrol fleet.

Associate Chair Karl Winklmann joined the computer science department in 1984. He recently retired after more than twenty years on the faculty including two years as chair. Prior to his arrival at CU, Karl completed his Ph.D. at Purdue University, was a Postdoctoral Research Assistant at the MIT Laboratory for Computer Science, an Assistant Professor at Washington State University, and an Associate Professor at the University of Alberta.

His career at CU focused on management of the computer science undergraduate program. Aside from his many administrative contributions to the department, Karl was a prominent instructor in computer science courses from introductory programming to the theory of computation. Karl also won advising awards within the Engineering College and campus-wide. His research interests have been in the intrinsic limitations of classes of algorithms. 

He remains in Boulder with his wife, Renée, and daughters Nan and Rika. He tells us that since  retirement, he has focused on starting as many projects as he can without finishing any. So far, he says, he is doing very well.
Marga Powell, long-time computer science staff member and office manager, retired after 22 years of service to the department that included being the administrative assistant for our first large departmental grant from the NSF. 
She keeps busy pursuing her passion for rock climbing and is succeeding at leading higher-difficulty climbs each season, both locally (Boulder Canyon and Eldorado Canyon) and in various other locations (all in the northern hemisphere—so far!). Her children, Ben and Megan, are pursuing degrees at CU Boulder. You might even see Ben around the engineering center finishing up his Mechanical Engineering degree, while Megan majors in Psychology with minors in Philosophy and Communications.
Pat Warrick began working for CU in 1996, and she joined the Computer Science Department as receptionist in 2004 where she worked until retiring last year. The first few months of her retirement were filled with renovating a condo that we own.  “Choosing new colors, carpet, and appliances was fun, painting and cleaning was not,” she told us with her usual good humor.  She and her husband have traveled in recent months to Bear Tooth Pass near Cody, Wyoming, where she also reconnected with the teacher who supervised her more than 40 years ago. In September they took a trip to the western slope and to the east coast we took a trip to the east coast.

Recently, she was recruited by her daughter to work as a volunteer in a first grade classroom, so now her Fridays are filled with lots of hugs and funny stories to share.  “So far,” she says, “retirement has been great although I do miss my computer science friends.”
